Sandy Town Council



Minutes of a meeting of Sandy Town Council held in the Council Chamber at 10, Cambridge Road, Sandy, Bedfordshire on Monday 30 April 2012 commencing at 7.30 pm.  
	Present:
	Cllrs N Aldis, W Jackson, Mrs S Lunn, Mrs M Runchman, D Sharman, M Scott, Mrs S Sutton (Mayor), and G White. Cllr Lynch was present though not at the start of the meeting. 


	 Absent:
	Cllrs J Ali, C Osborne, M Pettitt, R Smith, Mrs J Smyth and Mrs S Stacey. Cllr Lynch was absent for the start of the meeting.


	
	Five members of the public were present.  The Deputy Town Clerk was in attendance.



	1
	Apologies for absence (20/2012-13)
Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Ali, Lynch, Osborne, Pettitt, Smith and Stacey.


	2
	Declaration of interests (21/2012-13)
(a) Personal Interests
There were none declared at this point in the meeting.
(b) Prejudicial Interests

Cllr Aldis declared a prejudicial interest in agenda item 17 Report on Cemetery and Allotments as he is an allotment holder.



	3
	Questions from Electors (22/2012-13)
The following question were put to the Town Council:
1. “What has happened to the Senior Youth Club that used to take place on a Friday evening in the Jenkins Pavilion.” An elector. 

Cllr Aldis responded on behalf of the council noting it was disappointing that the Senior Youth Club that used to take place in the Jenkins Pavilion on a Friday evening was no longer taking place due to a lack of adult volunteers. Cllr White reported that an appeal for adult volunteers was raised by Joe Keir who was then seventeen years old at last year’s Annual Parish Meeting.
2. “The large Willow tree in the area known as the Mushroom (Cauldwell Court and Longfield Road area) has had most of its bark removed and a lot dead wood is present in the crown of the tree.” Cllr Jackson on behalf of an elector. Council noted this and asked the Deputy Town Clerk to contact Aragon Housing Association to make them aware about the tree.
3. “The Police Pod that is currently located in Sandy Car Park is to be removed from its current location at some stage during May 2012, could the Police Pod be relocated to the car park near the Jenkins Pavilion and the Skate Park in Sunderland Road Recreation Ground.” Cllr Lunn on behalf of Police Sgt Gary Kidd.

The Mayor advised that the Town Clerk and Sgt Kidd have had discussions about a suitable location near the Jenkins Pavilion for the Police Pod, originally the Police Pod was to be relocated to Leighton Buzzard though this is now not happening, other towns and villages within Bedfordshire may well be interested in having the Police Pod. It was resolved: That the location of the Police Pod is discussed at a future Town Council meeting.


	4
	Planning applications (23/2012-13)
1. Planning applications
1. CB/12/01134/FULL 14 The Knolls, Beeston, Beds Two storey front extension and single storey porch.
It was resolved: to make no objections to the proposed development because it would have no impact on the streetscene.
2. CB/12/01201/FULL 64 High Road, Beeston, Beds Erection of two warehouses (use class B8).
It was resolved: to make objections to the proposed development, increased traffic through Orchard Road, potential Environmental impact from contamination of the water table and impact on near neighbours from floodlighting. The Town Council would like a condition with regard to traffic management, that vehicles do not cross the A1 and instead travel to the roundabout.
3. CB/12/01254/FULL 15 The Avenue, Sandy, Beds Proposed alteration and two storey extension to existing dwelling. 
It was resolved: to make no objections to the proposed development, though the Town Council would like a condition that the window overlooking the neighbouring property is non opening and has obscured glass.

4. CB/12/01374/FULL 17 Rivermead Gardens, Sandy, Beds Erection of single storey rear extension, conversion of garage into habitable room and new bow window to front elevation. 
It was resolved: to make no objections to the proposed development because it would have no impact on the streetscene.
5. CB/12/01221/HS Frontier Agriculture Ltd, Georgetown Road, Sandy, Beds The storage of Hazardous Substances: Toxic: up to 100 tonnes, Oxidising up to 10 tonnes, Flammable up to 5 tonnes, R50 up to 75 tonnes, R51/53 up to 150 tonnes. 

It was resolved: to make objections to the proposed application, have Central Bedfordshire Council contacted the Emergency Services about the suitability of arrangements for the storage of Hazardous Substances near to a residential area and the amount of materials is excessive for the location.
6. CB/12/01423/FULL 2 Bickerdikes Gardens, Sandy, Beds Erection of carport connecting house to garage.
It was resolved: to make no objections to the proposed development.

Two members of the public left the meeting.

Cllr Lynch arrived.

2. Planning application CB/11/03734, London Road Retail Park, Biggleswade. Cllr Aldis discussed the planning proposal and then Cllr White reported that Stevenage Borough Council and Bedford Borough Council had been consulted in the application as they are in Zone1, Zone 1 extends from St Neots to Stevenage. Cllr White expressed his concern that no towns in Bedfordshire were consulted about the application despite the report including information about the impact of trade in Sandy and identified that Budgens in Sandy will lose 4% in its trade which the report classes as an acceptable level, all the existing buildings except for Homebase will be demolished, with Homebase being reclad so as to be in-keeping with the other buildings, the dual carriageway will be lengthened from the Homebase roundabout to the roundabout for Dunton and the development will have 901 car park spaces and the retail space will be equivalent to forty Sandy Budgens. Cllr White finally reported that planning permission for the application had been granted last week.
It was resolved: That any proposal having an impact on the Town of Sandy, the Town Council should be consulted.


	5
	Minutes of previous meetings (24/2012-13)

1) It was resolved: to approve the minutes of the meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 2 April 2012 as a correct record of proceedings with the following amendment.
Page 2 (4/2012-13) CB/12/00293FULL 64 High Road “High Street” should be “High Road”. 


	6
	As a member of the Sandy and District Allotments Association was present the report on Cemetery and Allotments was the 6th item of business discussed.
Agenda item 17 Report on Cemetery and Allotments (25/2012-13)
Cllr Aldis spoke to the Town Council about the extension to the current allotment tenancies of allotment tenants.

(Cllr Aldis left the room and took no part in the next item.)

(Cllr Lynch also left the room as he is a member of the Sandy and District Allotments Association.)
The Council considered the report on Cemetery and Allotments about extending the allotment tenancies of the allotment tenants for a further 12 months. The Deputy Town Clerk reported that the current allotment tenancies of the allotment tenants were until the end of November 2012. The Mayor reported to members that the Town Clerk had contacted all the local landowners and had been in contact with Central Bedfordshire Council about land they own within Sandy.
It was resolved: that the allotment tenancies of the allotment tenants are extended by a further 12 months to the end of November 2013.
(Cllr Aldis and Lynch returned to the room.)

One member of the public left the meeting.



	7
	Agenda item 6 Commercial Vehicle Replacement (26/2012-13)
The Council considered the report on Commercial Vehicle Replacement.
It was resolved: (a) that the Toyota Dyna at a cost £15,216.66 plus road fund licence at £220, 1st registration £55, Tool box with strimmer cut outs £672 and orange flashing light at £150 giving a total of £16,313.66 and the purchase be from capital. 
(b) That the LDV is traded in for £800 and this is put against the Toyota Dyna 


	8
	Agenda item 7 Telephone System Replacement (27/2012-13)
The Council considered the report on the Telephone System Replacement. Members felt that more quotes were needed, the Mayor reported that additional quotes had been asked for though these had not arrived. Members debated whether to purchase or rent a replacement system and whether it was necessary to have the maintenance agreement.

It was resolved: (a) That the current telephone system is replaced with the rental of the BT Quantum Phone System at a cost of £191.46 per quarter and the maintenance agreement of £81.57 and this is taken from the Revenue Account.
(b) That the BT Quantum phone system is discussed at the Estimates process.


	9
	Agenda item 8 Management of Jenkins Pavilion and progression of Football Development Plan for Sandy (28/2012-13)
The Council considered the report on the Management of Jenkins Pavilion and progression of Football Development Plan for Sandy. The Mayor briefed members about the meeting that took place on the 25th April which the Town Clerk had attended.
Following discussion it was resolved: to note the report on the Management of Jenkins Pavilion and progression of Football Development Plan for Sandy.


	10 
	Agenda item 9 Code of conduct (29/2012-13)
The Council considered the report on the Code of conduct.
Following discussion it was resolved: That the Town Council adopts the suggested code of conduct from the 1st July 2012, with the words in italics being removed from the document.


	11
	Agenda item 10 General Power of Competence (30/2012-13)
The Council considered the report on the General Power of Competence. A Councillor requested information on whether the Clerk was training in her own time or that of Sandy Town Council and declaring the resultant income. The Mayor suggested that if the Councillor wanted clarification we were sure that the Clerk would provide it.
It was resolved: That the report on the General Power of Competence be noted.


	12
	Agenda item 11 Report on Walkers are Welcome Campaign (31/2012-13)
The Council considered the report on Walkers are Welcome Campaign. The Mayor briefed members that for the application for Walkers are Welcome to be successful that more residents and businesses need to join the campaign.
It was resolved: That the report is noted.


	13
	Agenda item 12 Football Tournament at Bedford Road Recreation Ground (32/2012-13)
The Council considered the report on the Football Tournaments at Bedford Road Recreation Ground. Members would like a thorough fare along Bedford Road and that one side of Bedford Road from the pedestrian crossing near Laburnum Road to the to the double yellow lines which are adjacent to Woodfines Solicitors, 6 Bedford Road has parking cones along this section.
It was resolved: (a) That Sandy Colts Football Club put out parking cones on the north side of Bedford Road from the Pedestrian Crossing (Laburnum Road) to the double yellow lines which are adjacent to the Woodfines Solicitors, 6 Bedford Road. 

(b) The Town Council want to mitigate impact on near neighbours, that the people parking do so with consideration. 
(c) That the Town Council will provide the Town Council’s parking cones for Sandy Colts to use to cone off the section of road. 


	14
	Agenda item 13 Boot Camp at Bedford Road Recreation Ground (33/2012-13)
The Council considered the report on the Boot Camp at Bedford Road Recreation Ground. Members asked what a boot camp is and the Deputy Town Clerk explained that it is like military physical training.
It was resolved: That the town council approve the boot camp with the following conditions:

(a) The Town Council is notified of how many people will be taking part in the boot camp.
(b) That the Recreation Ground is not damaged in anyway.

(c) That the Boot camp takes place away from children and the play area.

(d) That a copy of your Public Liability Insurance is provided to the Town Council.

(e) That a copy of your risk assessment is provided to the Town Council.

(f) That the Town Council will charge £7.75 +v.a.t. per day.



	15
	Agenda item 14 Nominations and Elections Arrangements for 2012/13 (34/2012-13)
The Council considered the report on the Nominations and Elections Arrangements for 2012/13. The Deputy Town Clerk reported that some members had already returned the form and some members then gave the form to the Deputy Town Clerk.
It was resolved: That the report is noted.



	16
	Agenda item 15 Website (35/2012-13)
The Council considered the report on the Website. Members asked what areas of the website need writing and whether they could assist with the writing.
It was resolved: That the report was noted and the Town Clerk advises members of which areas of the website they could assist with writing.


	17
	Agenda item 16 Report on Fallowfield Open Space (36/2012-13)
The Council considered the report on Fallowfield Open Space. Members discussed about the loss of interest, with £3,000 being lost in the last three months which equates to £1,000 per month.
It was resolved: That the report is noted.


	18
	Finance (37/2012-13)

a) It was resolved: to approve the accounts for payment
b) It was resolved: to note the financial report on income and expenditure against budget for the year to date 2011/12.
c) Following discussion it was resolved: to replace the old fencing and gates at Sandy Bowling Club at a cost of £2,372.02 and this is to be taken from Contingency.
Two members of the public left the meeting before the next item.


	19
	Confidential Item (38/2012-13)
Cllr Aldis declared a personal interest in this item.
Cllr Lynch left the meeting.
It was resolved: that under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 (as extended by s.100 of the Local Government Act 1972), the public and accredited representatives of newspapers are likely to be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972 (ie commercially sensitive information).
It was resolved: to instruct the Town Clerk to undertake additional work in connection with the matter discussed.


	20
	Press Release (39/2012-13)
It was resolved: to issue a press release about the allotment tenancies of the allotment tenants being extended by a further 12 months to the end of November 2013.
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